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assessment of how well jurisdictions 
are doing in meeting the region’s 
housing needs, particularly for 
affordable housing. The two most 
recent RHNA periods were 2007-2014 
(RHNA 2007-2014) and 1999-2006 
(RHNA 1999-2006). Between 2007 and 
2013,18  Bay Area jurisdictions per-
mitted 49 percent of the total need, 
compared to 92 percent for RHNA 
1999-2006). The significant decline in 
permit activity during the 2007-2014 
period is largely a result of the Great 
Recession.

As shown in Table 4.1, for RHNA 
2007-2014, jurisdictions in Santa 
Clara County permitted the highest 
percentage of total need (65 percent) 
followed by Contra Costa County 
(55 percent) and San Francisco (53 
percent). Solano County (27 percent) 
and Marin County (28 percent) per-
mitted the lowest percentage of total 
need. This differs from the pattern in 
RHNA 1999-2006, where Contra Costa 
County permitted 138 percent of its 
total need, followed by Solano County 
(99 percent) and Sonoma County (94 

percent). For RHNA 1999-2006, the 
county with the lowest percentage of 
need permitted was San Mateo, at 63 
percent. The East Bay and North Bay 
counties that have seen particularly 
large drops in permitting relative to 
need are also places that were still 
working through the overhang of 
units in foreclosure left over from the 
housing bust that just preceded this 
decade.

Figure 4.10 compares the percent 
of the total need in each income 

FIGURE 4.10   Percent of RHNA Permitted by Income Category

Source: ABAG survey of local jurisdictions

17 The data was compiled primarily from Annual Housing Element Progress Reports (APRs) filed by jurisdictions with the California Department of Housing and 
Community Development (HCD). In some cases, data was compiled using planning documents generated by the jurisdictions (housing elements and permitting 
information sent to ABAG). APRs are the only source of information pertaining to the affordability levels of housing units permitted within a jurisdiction. Once the 
total number of housing units permitted is taken into account, some differences arise between APRs and two other commonly used sources for housing permitting 
data: the Construction Industry Research Board (CIRB) and the US Census. After a lengthy examination it was determined that CIRB and the Census gather data 
primarily through surveys of local planning and building staff whereas APRs are prepared directly by planning staff and sent to the state. The differences between 
these sources mostly arise due to who was specifically surveyed in a jurisdiction and whether or not the CIRB and Census researchers relied primarily on a jurisdic-
tion’s website for permitting information. As no two data sources possess the same tally of housing units permitted for the Bay Area for the 2007-2014 period, APRs 
fall within an acceptable margin of error when compared to the Census or CIRB. All this data was sent to local jurisdiction staff for confirmation in December 2014
18 As of February 2015, data for the calendar year 2014 is incomplete.


